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When we last left Jesus, he was riding into Jerusalem on a donkey 
surrounded by cheering crowds.  They were waving palm branches 
and shouting, “Hosanna! Blessed is the one who comes in the name of 
the Lord -- the King of Israel!”  The crowds hoped that Jesus would be 
king in the royal line of David, who had been Israel’s most powerful 
and beloved king.  They hoped he would drive out the Roman 
occupiers, restore the Davidic monarchy, and return Israel to its 
rightful place among nations.  
 
It should come as no surprise, then, that Jesus was on a collision 
course with the religious and political authorities of his day.  They 
saw him as a threat to the status quo.  They feared that his popularity 
with the crowds would undermine their power and authority.  And 
so they had been looking for a way to eliminate him.   
 
Their opportunity came after Jesus and his disciples entered 
Jerusalem.  With the collusion of Judas Iscariot, one of Jesus' twelve 
disciples, the authorities were able to arrest Jesus in the dead of night.  
He was interrogated, ridiculed, and tortured.  Finally, he was 
sentenced to death by crucifixion – nailed to a cross and left to die a 
slow and painful death. 
 
After Jesus had died, Joseph of Arimathea, a wealthy and well-
respected community leader, who was also secretly a follower of 
Jesus, asked Pontius Pilate, the Roman governor of Judea, for 
permission to take Jesus' body away for burial.  Pilate gave him 
permission, and so Joseph and another Pharisee named Nicodemus 
took Jesus’ body and prepared it for burial, wrapping it with spices 
and linen cloths as was the Jewish custom. 
 



John’s gospel tells us that “there was a garden in the place where [Jesus] 
was crucified, and in the garden there was a new tomb in which no one 
had ever been laid. And so, because it was the Jewish day of 
Preparation [for the Sabbath], and the tomb was nearby, they laid 
Jesus there,” and they rolled a massive stone against the tomb's 
entrance.   
 
That was on Friday.  The Jewish Sabbath came and went, beginning 
Friday night at sundown and continuing all day Saturday.  And now, 
early on Sunday morning, before dawn, we find Mary Magdalene in 
that same garden, making her way to the tomb, to grieve, to pray, to 
pay her respects.  She is the first to discover that Jesus' resting place 
has been disturbed.  The tomb has been opened.  The great stone has 
been rolled away.  And the tomb is empty.  Jesus' body is gone! 
 
Mary runs to tell Simon Peter and another disciple.  They run back to 
the tomb and find that it is just as Mary told them.  The tomb was 
empty.  Jesus' body was gone.  All that remained were the linen cloths 
in which Jesus' body had been wrapped.  It was a deeply disturbing 
turn of events.  
 
Peter and the other disciple returned to their homes.  But Mary 
lingered.  She stood outside the tomb, grief-stricken, tears running 
down her face.  Was it not enough that Jesus had to suffer death on a 
cross?  Did he now also have to suffer the indignity of his body being 
stolen?  Why could he not have been left to rest in peace? 
 
Then, in an instant, Mary turned around and saw Jesus standing 
before her, but she did know that it was Jesus.  There she was, 
standing face to face with her risen Lord, and yet she didn't recognize 
him.  It couldn't be Jesus.  Jesus was dead.  This man was very much 
alive.   
 
He asked her, "'Woman, why are you weeping?  Whom are you 
looking for?'  [And,] supposing him to be the gardener, she said to him,  
'Sir, if you have carried Jesus away, tell me where you have laid him, 
and I will take him away.'"  And then, Jesus called her by name: 
"Mary!"   
 



With that, she turned and she suddenly recognized Jesus. "Rabbi!" she 
cried, "Teacher!"  She could hardly believe it!  Was it really him?  Jesus 
was standing there before her!  It was impossible!  And yet, there he 
was, calling her by name!  It was too good to be true!  But it was true!  
Jesus, somehow, was alive! 
 
She embraced him, or was just about to, when "Jesus said to her 'Do 
not hold on to me, because I have not yet ascended to God.  But go to 
my sisters and brothers and say to them, 'I am ascending to my 
Father-Mother and your Father-Mother, to my God and your God.'"   
 
So, "Mary Magdalene went and announced to the disciples, 'I have 
seen the Lord';" and she told them that Jesus had said these things to 
her.” 
 
When Mary Magdalene first encountered Jesus outside the tomb, she 
did not recognize him, “supposing him to be the gardener.”  It’s a 
curious detail – this case of mistaken identity.  In all the times I’ve 
read this passage, I’ve never given it a second thought.  I’ve passed 
right over it, believing it to be insignificant.  But why, then, include it 
at all?  Why did John think it was important enough to include this 
seemingly minor detail – Mary’s mistaking Jesus for the gardener -- in 
his retelling of the story?  What possible significance could he have 
seen in it? 
 
Well, three or four decades before John wrote his gospel, the apostle 
Paul was writing letters to the new churches that had sprung up 
around the Mediterranean.  In one of those letters – his first to the 
church in Corinth – Paul wrote about the risen Christ as the Second 
Adam, in contrast to the First Adam of the creation stories in Genesis:  
 
“Since death came through a human being,” Paul wrote, “the 
resurrection of the dead has also come through a human being; for as 
all die in Adam, so all will be made alive in Christ. . . . Thus it is 
written, ‘The first human being, Adam, became a living being’; the 
last Adam became a life-giving spirit. . . . The first was from the earth, 
made of dust; the second is from heaven. As was the one made of 
dust, so are those who are of the dust; and as is the one of heaven, so 
are those who are of heaven. Just as we have borne the image of the 



one of dust, we will also bear the image of the one of heaven.” 
 
The writer of John’s gospel (and his readers) would have been 
familiar with Paul’s letters and would have remembered this passage.  
They would have remembered Paul’s view of Christ as the Second 
Adam.  So, John’s casual allusion to Jesus as a gardener might very 
well have brought his readers back full circle from the garden of the 
resurrection to the Garden of Eden, to its first gardener, Adam.   
 
In a human sense, Christ is like the First Adam who was put in the 
Garden of Eden “to till and keep it.”  Christ tends to the earth and all 
its creatures with love and care.  But while the First Adam was 
expelled from the garden because of sin, the Second Adam restores 
the devastated garden and brings the promise of eternal life to all.  In 
rising from the dead, Christ redeems not only humanity but all of 
Creation.  The whole Creation is transformed through the 
resurrection of Jesus Christ! 
 
In a divine sense, Christ is like God, the Master Gardener of Eden, the 
Creator and Sustainer of the universe.  He was there “in the 
beginning.”  “All things came into being through him,” John tells us, 
“and without him not one thing came into being.”  It is through him 
that the Garden of Eden was created and it is through him that the 
Garden of Eden is restored. 
 
At Easter, we symbolize the restoration of God’s Creation and the 
promise of new life that Christ brings by decorating the chancel with 
beautiful spring flowers.  And out in nature, we see the signs of new 
life all around us in the vibrant colors of daffodils and tulips, 
forsythia and iris, cherry trees and redbud.  Everything is in full 
bloom!  Spring is bursting out all over! 
 
These signs of spring remind us that we follow one who is easily 
mistaken for a gardener, one who nurtures us and cares for us, one 
who wants to see us grow and flower and bear good fruit, season 
after season, generation after generation. May it be so.  May we grow 
and flower and bear good fruit to the glory of God.  Amen. 


